JACOB SHEEP SOCIETY

A Registered Charity

THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF COUNCIL held on Thursday 5th November 2009 at 11am at The Carlton Club, 69 St James’s Street, London, in the Disraeli Room.

PRESENT
Mr G Jones (Chairman)



Mrs M Freeth (Eastern RCM)

Mr SV Taylor (President)



Mrs A Milner (South West RCM)

Mr R Locker (Vice Chairman)


Mrs J Simmons (Central RCM)

Mrs J Blacknell (Field Officer)
Miss N Fletcher (Irish RCM)


Mr F Higgins (Treasurer)                              
Mr R Broad (Wales RCM)                 

Mrs J East (Breed Promotion Chairman)
Mr G Connor (Scottish RCM)


Mr N Dickens (Representing Southern Region)
Mr H Walsh (Northern RCM)                        

Mrs L Smith (Secretary)

1. WELCOME

The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed all present. He advised that Lady Aldington was resting at home and was very disappointed as this was the first occasion she had ever missed a Council Meeting. The Chairman on behalf of Council wished Lady Aldington a speedy recovery and looked forward to seeing her back round the Council table in March. He welcomed the new members of Council; Stan Taylor, Janet East, Richard Broad, Gordon Connor and Anna Milner. He formally thanked Mike Bundy for his work as RCM and the contributions he made at Council Meetings. He thanked Neil Dickens for representing the Southern Region. Lastly he welcomed Robert Locker into the position of Vice-Chairman.
2. APOLOGIES

Lady Aldington (Deputy Patron)  
Mrs V Lloyd (Southern RCM).
3. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 5th MARCH 2009
The minutes had previously been circulated. They were accepted as a true and accurate record; proposed Francis Higgins, seconded Nicola Fletcher, all in agreement.
4. MATTERS ARISING

Actions identified on the “Action Log” which will now be used to track progress of actions agreed at Council.
1. Item 2/03/09. JS had forwarded the risk assessment form from the Royal to Mike Bundy and Robert Locker. Copies of risk assessment forms to be sent to the office. LS, JS and GJ to review current insurance policy.
2. Item 5/03/09. HW reported due to changes in the bye laws there was no longer the need to consider an in lamb sale.
3. Item 7/03/09. South West and Ireland to appoint regional field officer.

4. Item 9/03/09. Nichola Cardew to advice on practical application of AGM guidelines. FH advised considering additional wording regarding lunch guideline cost to include hire of venue. LS suggested clarifying role of Vice Chairman as primary contact. HW asked for guideline on hotel size to be included.
5. Item 10/03/09. Irish Payment System. Agreed to set euro rate for Irish Payments from now until 31 March 2010; Subscriptions €30, registrations €1.2 = £1. Proposed by Francis Higgins, seconded by Gareth Jones. Subscription reminder in next journal will be unique for Irish and overseas members and include bank account details for the Ferndown account so that payments can be made direct in Euros which will arrive in the account in sterling and attract no charges for the payee.
6. Item 11/03/09. JB advised judges had been appointed for 2010 Official Show and Sales.

7. Item 12/03/09. Breed Promotion not taking over administration of the website, but are developing their own page. Website subcommittee to remain as before.
5. CORRESPONDENCE
The Secretary circulated thank you cards and letters from Helen Baillie, Alex Drummond and Lorna and Jerry Strong
6. REGIONAL REPORTS

All reports had previously been circulated. Following discussion the following decisions were agreed:-
· Northern – HW advised the following comments had been raised at their regional meeting:- 
· Should the Field Officer be present at Approved Show and Sales? 
· Was there an EID update? 
· Judging didn’t always follow breed standard and this was confusing for new members. 

· One new member was disappointed with the lack of advice and support he had received from prominent members of the Society, 
· Did we require a large stand space at North Sheep? 
Agreements reached:-

· The Field Officer will have her own technical page on the website, this will cover EID and all judging issues Action JB
· Small article to be placed in Journal to direct members for EID updates to this page on website Action AM.  
· It is recognised that most members of the Society go out of their way to help and support new members get established. RCM’s to encourage all members to do likewise. Action RCM’s
· NSA events space allocated appears to be linked to space available and not restricted to space booked. 
· Open Day to be held at Ron and Florence Verity’s date 16th May 2010 to be confirmed Action JB/HW.
· Wales – 
· It was agreed to produce a guide for RCM’s general information. Action GJ/RL 
· Regional accounting – On Agenda for March 10 
· Janet East reminded regions that all expenses for regional BP events must be agreed in advance
· Southern – ND reported that the wide geography of the region was a concern and consideration should be given to realignment of the Southern Region Boundaries. It was acknowledged that there was a need to look again at the regional boundaries and this could not be done in isolation. An agenda item will be placed on the Agenda for March 2010. Action GL/LS
· Ireland – request for funding for new Irish leaflet to replace current BP leaflet. The new leaflet would contain no history details or reference to the Jacob as British, but would include contact details of breeders in the Republic and the RCM. It was agreed that there would be no funding for the project at this stage.
· Central – JS advised that they offer help and guidance to all new members, generally and attending shows. The chairman applauded this.

· South West – Anna Milner introduced herself as the new RCM for the South West.

· Scotland – GC had written to the Scottish National Fat Stock Club requesting consideration for pure bred Jacob classes. He advised that the Championship often is won by a Jacob Cross. He asked if the Society would consider supporting the class with prize money if it was introduced. It was agreed to wait and see what reply was received initially. 
· The Field Officer – requested that she is advised of dates for open days well in advance so that she can arrange the judges’ forums.

7. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Following a warm welcome to all new and existing Council Members, the Chairman opened his report by saying what an enjoyable first 6 months it had been in post. He commented that the JSS is a small charity with a dedicated membership and a significant helping of strong personalities with many differing views. By effectively harnessing our strengths he said there was nothing we cannot do to promote the Jacob Breed.

He said we are in good shape as a Society, doing really well in the show ring with the Jacob Breed competing with the best. 

The Chairman went on to say that each time a new Council comes together they have the opportunity to individually and collectively add value by building on all the good work that has gone before. 

He commented on some of the new administrative initiatives he and the Secretary had put in place for Council meetings and went on to say how vital the breed promotion committee was to fulfilling our objective as a Society. 

As in 2009 the Chairman and the other Officers of Council would ensure at least one of them was present at the major shows and sales in 2010 to ensure the Society is appropriately represented.

He went on to reinforce the Treasurers comments in his report that we must nurture existing members, especially new ones and ask that all the RCM’s help us achieve this. He said we will be keeping a careful watch on membership levels and intend to have a wider discussion at March 2010 Council on levels then. Action GJ/LS to place on March 2010 Council Meeting.
He concluded by asking Council to consider if Council Meetings were as efficient and effective as they could be; i.e. are Council concentrating on the correct areas and are they doing that well? 

8. TREASURER’S REPORT

The Treasurer’s report had previously been circulated. FH reported that the 2009 accounts had not yet been prepared, however the 2008/09 Income & Expenditure Account would be circulated to all council members as soon as it was available.

FH advised that the cash flow for the year to 30th September 2009 was negative at -£1,600 compared to a positive cash flow of +£7,900 in 2008. An analysis of the cash revenue showed that there had been little impact so far on subscriptions but there appeared to have been a reduction on registration income. Cash balances were healthy and totalled £88,000. FH proposed that Council maintain current subscription and registration charges at 1st January 2010. This proposal was seconded by N. Dickens and carried unanimously. 

Peter Rudd Trophy and Prize – The award of this trophy and prize at the Great Yorkshire Show has now been established for ten years. Christine Miller, the late Peter Rudd’s sister had written to FH saying that the Rudd family would like the award of the Trophy and the £50 annual prize money to continue for the next ten years. Mrs Miller has offered to donate a further £500 to cover the cost of the prize for the period 2010 to 2019. At present there is a prize fund of £500 that was set up in 2000 when the trophy was donated together with a cheque for £500. So far none of this donation has been used as the annual prize is charged each year as a normal expense, If Council agrees to accept Mrs Miller’s kind offer of a further £500 donation then FH would suggested that the original £500 is transferred to the General Fund. All were in agreement. Action FH to write and thank Mrs Miller.

The Treasurer proposed a sub-committee of FH, LS and RL to prepare draft changes to the byelaws so that they can be passed by a resolution of Council at the March 2010 meeting. All were in agreement. Action FH. 
Following long discussion regarding the Ireland travel bursaries a vote was taken 10 for 2 against and 2 abstentions to fund a further 8 travel bursaries totalling £800. The scheme to be reviewed at  the November 2011 meeting. Action JB.

FH reported that Jerry Strong had volunteered for the position of Society Treasurer commencing April 2010. He advised that Jerry has dual American and British citizenship. Although he was not an accountant by training Jerry has had considerable business experience. His wife Lorna is a trained bookkeeper and has been a Financial Director of two small companies. She has undertaken to help Jerry with the JSS accounts. FH reported that he would meet up with the Jerry and Lorna Strong soon to discuss the handover next April. FH reported that the new Treasurer would need to be appointed by Council at the March 2010 meeting. Action LS.

9. SECRETARY'S REPORT
The Secretary’s report had previously been circulated. It was agreed that a policy for breed direction would be discussed by Breed Promotion with input from JB. Action JE & JB. The majority felt that a different policy would be needed for 2 and 4 horn. 
Historic cups held on the premises of the Secretary to be sorted, logged and photographed ready for valuation and a decision on what to do with them. The Chairman and Secretary to work together to achieve this a.s.a.p. 

Action LS/GJ

It was agreed to obtain estimates for archiving/computerising the historical papers also stored at the premises for the Society’s. Archive material. 
An advert to be placed in the Journal for a Society archivist Action AM 
Explore the option of depositing at a local records office Action ST 
Discussion Paper to be produced for March 2010 Council regarding trial change to format of AGM’s. Action LS. 
Breed Promotion to look at future sashes and rosettes. Action JE.
10. FIELD OFFICER’S REPORT

The Field Officer’s report had been previously circulated. 

· The Field Office advised that there had been three occasions reported by Judges of argumentative behaviour by exhibitors after judging. All incidents had been dealt with and were reported for Council’s information only. 

· Lengthy discussion followed regarding the proposed new format for flock assessment / competitions presented by the Field Officer. Members of Council were unhappy that the pen of ewe lamb class would not add towards the final results and it was agreed that all participants should be required to put forward all their ewe lambs for inspection. 
· It was agreed that if the participant had entered a pen of ewe lambs they would be included in the assessment. if they hadn’t this would not deter from the overall assessment.
· The Scottish region had already appointed two Provisional judges to judge their flock assessment for 2010. It was agreed this arrangement would be honoured.

· The Field Officer reminded RCM’s of the new procedure regarding the Appendix System.

· The wording for the upgrading of provisional judges proposed by Francis Higgins, seconded by Howard Walsh to read;

· The wording for the upgrading of provisional judges proposed by Francis Higgins, seconded by Howard Walsh to read;

 “All Provisional judges are to be automatically considered for election to the Official Panel providing that they have fulfilled their obligations on the Provisional Panel to the satisfaction of the Field Officer and that there were no objections raised at the Council Meeting about their competence as a judge or their behavior in or out of the show ring. Eligible nominees having officiated satisfactorily on the Provisional Judges Panel for a minimum of three years, will be contacted by the Field Officer and asked to give details of their judging experience and names of judges from the Official Panel who have seen them judge. If for any reason a Provisional Judge is not upgraded within 5 years their name will be removed from the Provisional Panel. After a further 3 years that person will be eligible to be reinstated to the Provisional Panel.”

11. BREED PROMOTION REPORT 

Janet East advised that Breed promotion had identified 7 objectives;

· Corporate Identity – all future printing, national and regional should have the official JSS logo
· Website –BP will have a page of its own. 
· Merchandise – for membership and general public.
· Cross-breeding – to look at benefits
· National and International awareness of the breed.
· Wool – information service / Ram selection/Wool board assessment / selling to markets – list potential issues and opportunities to provide information for membership co-coordinated by Brenda. 
· Membership 
Janet advised the committee would be developed to encompass specialist skills as well as regions.

She advised they were planning their budgets and would then be asking the Treasurer for funding of the budget.
The Treasurer advised that he was not able to give his permission on budgets; it was Council who gave permission. BP budgetary plan to be presented at March 2010 Council meeting action JE.
The Treasurer advised caution with regard to Merchandise. This needs to be kept at a low level to facilitate our charitable status.

12. APPOINTMENTS TO THE FULL AND PROVISIONAL JUDGES PANEL
Full Judges

Under the new guidelines for the appointment of Judges to the full panel the Field Officer recommended that Betty Palmer, John Dixon & Stephen Harrison be promoted from the provisional to full judge’s panel, all in agreement.
The Field Officer advised that there was one additional person to consider under the new rules and that was Maureen Freeth. Maureen being present at the Council meeting was asked by the Chairman if she would leave the room whilst the proposal was considered. Council considered the matter carefully and based upon all the information supplied by the Field Officer a vote to not promote her to the Full judges list and remove Maureen Freeth from the Provisional judges list was taken, 10 for. The Chairman left the room to speak with Maureen after which they both returned to the room and the Council meeting continued.
Provisional Judges 
Linda McKendrick (4508)
proposed by Jean Blacknell
seconded by Gordon Connor

Gerald Phillips (4048)

proposed by Mark Wakelin
seconded by Stan Taylor

Hayley Higginson (4042)
proposed by Jean Blacknell
seconded by Jean Simmons

Were all elected to the provisional judge’s panel.

13. SHOW AND SALES
In order to bring some clarity to the various categories of JSS Shows & Sales around the country a Discussion Paper on the subject was circulated to Council ahead of the meeting. The need to move to a more co-ordinated approach was agreed by Council as was the need to consider further how best to achieve this. There is recognition that the Society should hold some form of UK & Ireland Premier Sale the future arrangements of which require further consideration. It was agreed that the Vice Chairman would consolidate ideas and suggestions with a view to a firm proposal on the way forward to be circulated to Council ahead of the next meeting at which agreement on the way forward should be reached.

Action RL to consolidate ideas and suggestions.
14. PAT BROMLEY BEQUEST
The Chairman had previously circulated a discussion paper regarding the Pat Bromley bequest and subsequently prepared a voting form to enable Council to vote on the various suggestions for the allocation of the funds that had been submitted. However at the meeting The Council Member for the Eastern Region handed the Chairman an anonymous letter (purporting to be from a friend of Pat Bromley’s sister, Val Grey) detailing how Val felt the bequest should be administered. The letter contained a number of ambiguities and it was agreed the Chairman would write direct to Val Grey to clarify her wishes. 

Action GJ to write to Val Grey.
Note: Immediately after the Council Meeting a discussion between the Chairman and The Field Officer resulted in an agreement that the Field Officer and the Council Member for the Central Region (who both know Val Grey well) will arrange to visit her and discuss the matter. The Chairman’s letter will therefore propose this.
15. ROYAL SHOW CUPS & OTHER SHOW MATTERS

It was agreed that the Secretary should request all cups awarded at the 2009 Royal Show be returned to the office by 5th July 2010. The donors of the cups to be advised that the award will be kept in safe keeping, whilst awaiting further advice from the RASE regarding their plans for a livestock show in the future.

Action LS

Surrey County and Three Counties Shows have made both written to the Society with offers of taking over from the Royal as a premier show. 

Action GA to contact these shows and thank for their interest and let them know we await to hear the final plans for the Royal going forward.

16. AGM 2010
Weekend programme finalised. Hotel very reasonably priced at £98/person DB&B for Friday and Saturday evening. Nicky Cardew (via Anna Milner) to advise on amendments to “Guidelines for Planning AGM’s.” in light of the first practical application of the guidelines. The Vice Chairman will remain the first port of call for help and advice on AGM arrangements given his experience from 2009.

Action RL.
17. AGM 2011
The Northern Region has located a hotel called “The Grange” at Grangemouth situated in the South Lake District. It offers 120 rooms. £58 DB&B but hire of room for AGM would be additional. HW asked Council’s opinion on sharing dining room with other guests for Gala Dinner. The room seats 250 and is run as a carvery; hence it would not be possible for the Society to have exclusive use. Council felt this was undesirable. 
Action HW to explore further options.
18. JOURNAL REPORT

Anna Milner and Stan Taylor reported they had now been editing the Journal for 6 years. They were happy continuing in the post but felt it important to give other members the opportunity. It was agreed RCM’s and other Council Members would attempt to rally support for new editors to come forward.

Discussion centred on drop in advertising in the journal. Anna and Stan requested more suggestions for articles. 
Action all RCM’s to contact members in their regions and establish willing volunteers to take on the  role and also get them to produce articles and generate support for advertisements.
19. WEBSITE

It was agreed to pilot regions looking after their own regional pages. Two regions volunteered;

· Wales – Siwan Harries

· Central – Bob Bramley

It was agreed that adverts could be included on regional pages but no advertisements for stock for sale in the two months prior to the official show dates. 

· Only registered sheep to be advertised – not “eligible for registration” or non registered sheep 

· Flock book numbers to be included. 

· Registered rams for hire – no restrictions. 

· Sheep equipment and services – no restrictions. 

· All advertisements to be terminated after 3 months.

Action: RL/Website Sub Committee to ensure these rules are clearly stated on the website.

The Website Sub Committee.were formally thanked by Jean Simmons for all their hard work and support.

20. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· It was agreed to discuss regional accounts in greater depth at the March Meeting 2010.
Action GJ/LS to ensure this is on the Agenda

· LS asked whether the Society should have a formal system of identifying younger members when they joined the Society and did we wish to keep charging a membership fee for the Jclub. Jean Simmons said she was in talks with Hayley Higginson about the future of the Jaclub it is probable that Hayley will take over. Jean Simmons said she would continue to organise the Junior Young Handlers and was starting up ‘Junior Shepherds’ for 12 – 18 year olds, with a view to holding workshops for them for educational purposes. 
· JS noted that there had been adverse comments about the poor condition of a  number of ewes present at the Welsh Region Llandovery Show and Sale. This had been investigated by senior officials present at the Sale who told the Field Officer that, although registered, these sheep were not entered specifically in the Jacob Show and Sale and therefore no action could be taken by the Society. It was agreed that where Jacobs are present at a Sale but not included in the Society Approved Sale that this must be made very evident to potential purchasers, as these sheep will not have been certified by the Society's Official Inspectors. Action Field Officer to follow up to ensure this happens.

21. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS

The next meetings of Council will be held on Thursday 4th March 2010 and Thursday 4th November 2010.
As there was no further business, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the meeting closed at 4.30 pm.
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